Rhode Island Greenhouse Gas Process

Second Meeting: Transportation and Land Use Working Group

Friday, December 19th, 2003  8:30-3:00pm

Facilitator: Dr. Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates, Ltd.

Consultant: Dan Meszler, P.E., Meszler Engineering Services
Meeting #2: Summary

32 people attended the meeting that began about 8:30am and concluded close to 3:00pm.

I.
Documents Distributed

Prior to Meeting:

1. Agenda

2. Draft CA-LEV recommendation to DEM

3. Draft Executive Order on State Fleets

4. Draft VEIA legislation and analysis from Brown Website:  http://envstudies.brown.edu/Classes/ES201/2003/VEIA/
At the Meeting:

1. CA-LEV Presentation - NESCAUM

2. State Fleet Operations SUV Policy

3. NYT article on Administration leaving Climate Policy to States

4. VEIA Presentation –Harold Ward

5. VEIA Presentation-  Brown Graduate Students- N. Bianco and W. Space

6. VEIA Handout

7. VEIA Spreadsheets: http://envstudies.brown.edu/Classes/ES201/2003/VEIA/
8. TOD Presentation- Brown Graduate Students-B.Thurber, B. Freitas, N. Parasyuk

Presentations from 12/19 can also be viewed on the website: http://righg.raabassociates.org/events.asp?type=dte&event=12%2F19%2F2003&Submit=Search+by+Date
Jonathan Raab began the meeting by reviewing the agenda, and asked if anyone had any changes to the meeting summary from October 30th, 2003.   Nobody had any changes.

II. CA-LEV

Steve Majkut from DEM said the Working Group members reviewed and approved of the draft recommendation on CA-LEV at the end of the October 30th meeting, but now wanted to review it again with the larger attendance.  

Coralie Cooper from NESCAUM then gave a brief presentation on the CA LEV program.  Click here to see the presentation.

There were some questions on the Summary of Emissions Reductions, comparing LEVII to Tier 2:

One Working Group member asked why the NOx impact was not analyzed.   The auto manufacturers’ representative stated that the modeling shows different results on pollutants than NESCAUM.  He further stated that the manufacturers’ study showed no air toxics, GHG, or NOx benefits to LEV II and will cost the state up to $5 million in the first year of the program (assuming no starting credits, and taking a proportion of CA costs).  

Coralie emphasized that the CA LEV program is updated more often than the federal emissions reductions program, and there are differences in the modeling assumptions between the auto manufacturer’s and NESCAUM.

Others suggested that there would be several ancillary benefits of this program, such as improved health, quality of life, and technological development. 

In response to a concern that this group has not spent enough time evaluating whether Rhode Island should adopt CA LEV, Jonathan Raab said that DEM is evaluating this for reasons beyond greenhouse gasses, and it was not originally identified in the state’s GHG plan.  DEM stated that it would still like to know if this Working Group supports the recommendation.

The Working Group then viewed the draft recommendation, and made some edits and added a footnote to the draft (saying the conclusions were supported by NESCAUM modeling, but not the auto manufacturers), and added a second recommendation.  Click here to view the full updated draft recommendation on CA LEV.  The group ended up with the following conclusions and recommendations:

Conclusions:

· Massachusetts, Maine, New York and Vermont have adopted the California Low Emission Vehicle Program and other states in the northeast are considering adoption.

· The LEV program provides reductions in GHG emissions as well as other air pollutants above and beyond the Tier 2 program.

· The benefits of the LEV program over the federal program will increase over time.

· Adoption of the LEV program will assist Rhode Island in meeting its GHG emission reduction targets and other air quality goals.

Recommendations:

· The Department of Environmental Management should propose regulations that adopt the California Low Emission Vehicle program, including the Zero Emission Vehicle component, beginning with model year 2008 in Rhode Island.

· During DEM’s rulemaking process, DEM will carefully evaluate costs and benefits of adopting CA-LEV II

All the Working Group members except the Alliance of Auto Manufacturers and the Rhode Island Auto Dealers Association supported the conclusions and recommendations:

In support: DEM, RIPTA, RI Statewide Planning, State Energy Office, Sierra Club, DMV, CLF, AAA, RIPIRG, Brown University, NESCAUM, and NE Gas.

The Alliance of Auto Manufacturers dissented because its’ modeling disagrees with NESCAUM’s, and concludes that there are no significant criteria pollutant, GHG or Air Toxic benefits to CA LEV over Tier II federal standards.  

The Rhode Island Auto Dealers Association dissented as well, adding that not enough evaluation has been done by this Working Group regarding the benefits of CA-LEV.

III. Clean State Fleets

Coralie Cooper from NESCAUM drafted an executive order to continue to improve the efficiency of state fleets. Dan Mezsler started the discussion by saying this follows on Coralie and Dan’s presentation from the last Transportation Working Group meeting on October 30th.

One member of the Group suggested adding a section or a separate policy looking at improving commuter practices.   Other members suggested the Group should look at the Executive Order on this in Maine and the EPA goals on green commuting.

The Draft Executive Order was projected on a screen, and, at the request of the Working Group, the facilitators made changes in redline.   Click here to see the Executive Order updated at the 12-19-03 meeting.

The Working Group agreed that more work was needed on this document to fully flesh out the recommendations and changes agreed to at the meeting.  Once this is done, the Executive Order will be circulated to the Working Group.  If there are no big issues raised by Working Group members upon review of the revised Executive Order, to the facilitator will forward the document to the Stakeholder Group, otherwise, it will be discussed at the next Working Group meeting on February 19th.

IV. Vehicle Efficiency Incentive Act (VEIA)

Professor Harold Ward from Brown University reviewed VEIA administration and goals, effects on gas tax, and raised several points for discussion.  Click here to see the presentation.

Then Brown Graduate students Will Space and Nicholas Bianco presented their analysis on the VEIA, and with the Working Group’s input tested the revenue impacts of various zero points, and program adoption rates.  They handed out a package of their presentation and an additional handout to Working Group members.  Click to see their presentation and handout.   Nick and Will encouraged Working Group members to go to the VEIA website and change the model assumptions on the spreadsheets:  http://envstudies.brown.edu/Classes/ES201/2003/VEIA/
On administration of the program, Harold Ward pointed out that the highest rebate is less than the expected sales tax (e.g., Prius $1,000 rebate and $1,450 tax), so the state will likely always be collecting and not having to cut rebate checks for cars purchased in Rhode Island.  He also said that state vehicles would be exempted in the current format.  

Several Working Group members raised a concern that DOT and RIPTA depend on sales tax from gasoline in their budgets, and could be hurt by declining gas tax receipts.

One Working Group member expressed a concern for this being perceived as a big tax hike.  Another member wanted it to be made clear, that legally, this is a fee, and not a tax.  

There were some questions on whether we should assume that the VMT growth rate will be at 0% or greater than 0%.  Statewide planning said the State uses 2% annual VMT increase based on a long-term trend.  Dan Meszler suggested that gas sales data showed a 1% annual VMT increase from 1990-2002, and perhaps 2% is too high.  RI Statewide planning suggested using growth estimates consistent with the Transportation 2020 plan, which can be found at:  www.planning.ri.gov/transportation.

Another WG member asked if revenue collected in a contingency fund from this program could go to fund other transit projects (e.g., mass transit).  That comment highlighted a catch 22 associated with the contingency fund.  If the program results in behavior change to more efficient vehicles, there will be a smaller revenue cushion, and gas tax receipts will be lower, adversely affecting RIPTA and DOT infrastructure funding.  However, if program does not result in behavior change, there will be a big revenue cushion and more gas tax revenue, creating a reinforcing rather than a balancing effect.  It was also said that there will be some snap back effect as more efficient vehicles increase their VMT, which may temper the loss on gas tax but would result in less GHG savings.

Another member of the group mentioned that most of the money spent on gasoline is exported, so using less gasoline would pump more money into the local economy.

One Working Group member said that manufacturers may not shift inventory supplied to dealers to meet the demand for more efficient vehicles, especially in a small state such as Rhode Island.  This member suggested the program may be more effective in making manufacturers react if a multi-state initiative.  He opined that potentially, legislation could state that RI will implement VEIA contingent on multi-state adoption.  There was also some discussion on what the program would do to used car sales, but there wasn’t agreement on what the impact would be.

After lunch, one Working Group member suggested that gas tax be adjusted each year to keep revenue for DOT and RIPTA constant (regardless of whether erosion is caused by VEIA or other sources).  Another member suggested that the potential lost gas tax revenue with increased fuel efficiency be calculated.  

The group then worked with the Revenue model spreadsheet to test the revenue impact of various zero points and slope.  The group tried to determine a zero point and a slope so that the program is both politically feasible in terms of relative number of Rhode Islanders paying fees and getting rebates, and relatively assured not to lose money.  Most Group members felt that the 26 mpg starting point modeled by Brown was too high given that far more autos would pay a fee compared to those who get a rebate.  Moreover, given these members expectations that the VEIA probably wouldn’t cause a large shift in purchasing patterns in the first year or two, 26 mpg would result in excessive revenue cushion.  Members wanted to see 24 or 24.5 mpg fully modeled prior to the next meeting. 

With respect to caps on fees, that the Working Group members agreed that if the $500 slope is maintained, caps would not be needed, as only the Lamborghini has a fee above $2,000, and no rebate is higher than $3,000.  However, if dramatic increases in the slope are agreed to, some Working Group members felt caps need to be reconsidered.  

There was then some discussion on how to deal with unrated vehicles such as those over 8500 lbs., e.g., Humvees.  Many thought these vehicles, designed primarily for passengers, should be included for the principle of fairness.  Although another Working Group member felt that it’s not worth going after the small number of these vehicles, as people needing large vehicles for business may react negatively.  The Group agreed to continue thinking about this issue.

Jonathan Raab said the Working Group would report to the Stakeholder Group on the status of the VEIA (e.g., agreeing to change to consumption based approach, as well as issues still under discussion)

V. Update on TOD Development

George Johnson of RI Statewide Planning then updated the group on Rhode Island Transit Oriented Development.   He said that the Washington County planning council is ready to sign a cooperative agreement, and an initial funding project is on the way.  State TOD funds were matched by the Washington County planning council for a total of $37,500 for the study.  However, they are not sure if enough resources are available to do a detailed analysis.  

Brian Thurber and Ben Freitas, graduate students from Brown University, then presented their updated TOD analysis and recommendations for South Kingstown and Westerly.  Click here to see the presentation.

One Working Group member said that South Kingstown has an active citizens group to control sprawl, and perhaps their concerns can be mitigated.  He also suggested talking to URI to encourage staff and students to use commuter rail more.  

Another member of the group suggested adding to the TOD recommendations that greenhouse gas benefits (i.e., CO2 saved) be calculated from various TOD initiatives.  A different member suggested folding in recommendations to housing reform, and focusing affordable housing in areas with infrastructure and service accessibility.  

The Working Group agreed to forward these recommendations to the Stakeholder Group.

VI. Next Steps / To do’s

· Meeting summary (Raab Associates)
· Forward CA LEV recommendation to Stakeholder Group (DEM)
· State Fleets Executive Order (Lead-Coralie Cooper)
· Massage draft and re-circulate to Working Group members.  If there are no major issues, it will be sent to the Stakeholder Group for their January 22nd meeting, otherwise it will be addressed in the next Working Group meeting.

· VEIA – (Lead-Harold Ward, Dan Meszler))
· Presentation to Stakeholder group on progress

· Continue work on outstanding issues:

· Tax revenue calculation 

· Update legislation  (tax provision, etc.,)

· Language about larger than 8500lb vehicles

· Develop case @24.5mpg for WG members to consider ramifications

· VMT assumptions

· TOD—Present recommendations to Stakeholder Group

· Next WG meeting –February 19th, 2004

· Next SG meeting-- January. 22nd, 2004

Transportation Working Group Attendance:

	Name
	Organization
	10/30/03
	12/19/03

	Working Group Members
	
	
	

	Brad Hyson
	Apeiron
	X
	

	Bob Murray
	AAA Public Affairs
	X
	X

	Michael Geisser
	Alliance Environmental Group, Inc.
	X
	X

	Greg Dana
	Alliance of Automobile Manufacturers
	
	X

	John Hogan
	Alliance of Automobile Manufacturers
	
	X

	Harold Ward
	Brown University
	X
	X

	Gary Ezovski
	Business Roundtable
	X
	X

	Christopher D'Ovidio
	Conservation Law Foundation
	X
	X

	Ted Dolan
	DMV
	X
	X

	Elaine Phillips
	DMV
	X
	

	Coralie Cooper
	NESCAUM
	X
	X

	Diane Geaber
	New England Gas Company
	X
	X

	Jack Perkins
	RI Auto Dealers Association
	
	X

	Roger Warren
	RI Builder's Association
	
	

	Terri Bisson
	RI DEM
	X
	X

	Janet Keller
	RI DEM
	X
	X

	Steve Majkut
	RI DEM
	X
	X

	Janice McClanaghan
	RI State Energy Office
	X
	X

	Tim Howe
	RI State Energy Office
	X
	X

	George Johnson
	RI Statewide Planning
	X
	X

	Katherine Trapani
	RI Statewide Planning
	X
	X

	Matt Auten
	RIPIRG
	X
	X

	Kate Canada 
	RIPIRG
	
	X

	Greg Harris
	RIPTA
	X
	X

	Barry Schiller
	Sierra Club
	X
	X

	Alexandra Adams
	WA Co. Regional Planning Council
	X
	

	Vin Rose
	URI
	X
	

	Roger Buck
	TEC-RI
	X
	

	Consultant
	
	
	

	Dan Meszler
	Meszler Engineering Services
	X
	X

	Facilitators
	
	
	

	Jonathan Raab
	Raab Associates, Ltd.,
	X
	X

	Peter Wortsman
	Raab Associates, Ltd.,
	X
	X

	Others:
	
	
	

	Brian Thurber
	Brown University
	X
	X

	William Space
	Brown University
	X
	X

	Nicholas Bianco
	Brown University
	X
	X

	Ben Freitas
	Brown University
	X
	X

	Nataliya Parasyuk
	Brown University
	
	X

	Kathleen Esposito
	Brown University
	
	X

	Don Prior
	Brown University
	
	X

	Jay Goodman
	Conservation Law Foundation
	X
	


� This Conclusion is supported by NESCAUM modeling, but not by the Alliance of Auto Manufacturers’ modeling.
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